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Cleobury Clarion
The

THE ANNUAL TOWN 
MEETING

After  the  success  of  last  year’s 
Town  Meeting,  when 
councillors  mixed  with  visitors 
and local clubs and associations 
put on displays to explain their 
work, the idea will be repeated 
this year. Friday May 17th is the 
date and there will be meetings 
in the Primary School from 4.00 
to 5.00pm and then from 6.15 to 
7.45 at Lacon Childe School.
   This will also see the launch of 
the  Cleobury  Community 
Champion  Awards,  for  people 
who  have  made  a  significant 
contribution to the community.
   There will be three awards at 
this stage, with the possibility of 
more  if  the  idea  succeeds.  The 
first  is  for  the  Community 
Champion,  for  the person who 
has  gone  the  extra  mile  to 
promote a sense of community. 
The  next  will  be  the 
Environmental  Champion,  for 
the person or organisation who 
has  done  most  to  protect  the 
local environment and the third 
will  be  the  Business/
Organisation Champion for the 
body within the local area who 
has  done  most  to  promote 
business  in  the  Cleobury 
Country area.

THE REMARKABLE
GASKELLS

John  and  Angie  Gaskell  are 
towers  of  strength  in  raising 
money  for  cancer  causes  with 
their Rainbow Foundation. Last 
year they broke all records, with 
£20,160  raised  at  Golf  Club 
events.
  On February 16th there was a 
presentation  of  cheques  to 
Cancer  Research,  MacMillan, 
Midlands  Air  Ambulance  and 
4Louis.  Kidderminster  Prostate 
Cancer Group had theirs earlier.
In  the  10  years  Rainbow  has 
been  operating,  they’ve  raised 
almost  £100,000  for  a  range  of 
cancer charities.
   The presentation was by their 
daughter  Kelly,  with  family 
friends in support, as John was 
at home with Angie, who sadly 
is  having  her  own  battle  with 
that  dreadful  disease.  It  was  a 
tearful occasion, but the simple 
determination  of  the  Gaskell 
family  shone  through with  the 
announcement  that  the 
Rainbow  Day  will  carry  on, 
with  this  year’s  tournament 
booked for Friday July 5th.
   Such devotion to a charitable 
cause  is  quite  remarkable  and 
deserves every support.

A PERSONAL 
STATEMENT

I will not mention any names in 
this  statement,  but  hope  the 
person  responsible  for  it 
needing to be written will  take 
note  and  act  a  little  more 
responsibly in future.
   Someone  has  been  telling 
people that I had an affair with 
a woman in this town; if  dates 
were part of the story, I do not 
not know.
   Friends  and  family  with 
whom  I  have  discussed  the 
matter  have mainly laughed at 
the  absurdity  of  the  idea.  But 
some who heard it spread may 
not  know  me  and  realise  how 
simply ridiculous it is.
   To  make  the  matter  entirely 
clear,  I  have  not  had  an  affair 
with  any  woman  in  this  town 
and  what  has  been  said  about 
me is a complete lie. 
   If  this  slander  is  repeated  I 
will not hesitate to take action. I 
am not a wealthy man who can 
lightly do such a thing, but I do 
have  standards  and  will  not 
tolerate such utter nonsense.
   How sad that space on these 
pages  should  be  wasted  on 
making this statement. But such 
lies should not go unchallenged.
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As members of The National Society of Allied and Independent Funeral 
Directors (SAIF), we abide by a strict code of practice that provides 
further confidence in our professional service and approach. 

Our premises offer full facilities for the care of your loved one, meaning 
they remain local to home, from the moment they come into our care 
until the day of the funeral. 

 

8 - 9, TALBOT SQUARE, CLEOBURY MORTIMER 
www.cleoburyfuneraldirectors.co.uk 

TELEPHONE: 01299 272963 or 01299 540541 
 ‘Serving the local communities with dignity & understanding’ 

 

Our reputation has been built on trust and professionalism. All our attention is 
concentrated on satisfying the needs of our clients and their families. Your 

neighbourhood is our neighbourhood and as Cleobury’s only resident Funeral 
Director, with over 20 years’ experience in arranging and directing funerals, we 

take personal pride in serving you well. 

Type to enter text
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DOES THE CAR NEED A SPRUCE 
FOR THE WINTER?

GIVE ASHLEY A CALL FOR A QUOTE 

FULL OR PART VALETS TO YOUR BUDGET
(BOOKING ESSENTIAL)

Awaiting their Rainbow 
Foundation cheques.
See our front cover.

The Ludford Duo will be in 
concert in April.

See Page 33.

A

A woman’s view of car buying 
in a man’s world.

See Page 35.
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MIKE AND SHELLEY ROBERTS 
Haulage Contractors 

Supplier of Aggregate and Asphalt products 
12 Lacon Close, Cleobury Mortimer DY14 8EF
07860 669350       07966 045012 

– –

Type to enter text
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FREE HOME ENERGY 
CHECKS

Age  UK  Shropshire  Telford  & 
Wrekin  are  once  again  able  to 
offer  100  free  and  impartial 
home energy checks for the over 
60s,  having secured funding to 
cover the cost for the third year 
in a row.
  The  combination  of  cold 
weather  and  rising  fuel  costs 
represents  significant  cause  for 
concern for many older people, 
who already worry  about  their 
ability to pay their energy bills. 
This  can  seriously  impact  both 
their physical and mental health 
and  well-being,  especially 
during the long winter months.
  Heather  Osborne,  Chief 
Executive of Age UK STW, said: 
“It  is  a  sad  but  real  fact  that 
there are many older people in 
our  community  who  live  in 
poorly  insulated  houses,  who 
struggle to keep warm and who 
desperately  need  some 
assistance.  Together  with 
Marches  Energy  Agency,  a 
reliable,  trusted  local  company, 
we  are  working  hard  to  help 
people  reduce  fuel  bills 
wherever  possible  and  an 
energy check is the first step to 
achieving this.’
   The energy checks have, once 
again, proved popular this year; 
a  number  of  appointments  are 

still  available  but  they  need  to 
be  booked  and  undertaken  no 
later  than 31  March 2019,  so  if 
you  would  like  a  free  Home 
Energy  Check,  please  call  Age 
UK Shropshire Telford & Wrekin 
on 01743 233123.

PENSAX THRIFT SHOP 
Pensax  Thrift  Shop  opens  its 
doors again – for the 45th year - 
at 9am on Wednesday 6 March. 
So if your aim this year is to de-
clutter your home, why not sort 
out  all  those  no-longer-needed 
items and bring them in to sell 
at  Thrift  Shop?  Just  to  remind 
you, we sell new or ‘new to you’ 
clothes, household linens, bric-a-
brac,  toys  and  books.  We 
welcome  clean  goods  in  good 
condition, and we keep just 10% 
of  the  selling  price  for  hall 
funds.  We  also  sell  plants, 
produce,  baked  goods  and 
preserves. 
A friendly welcome awaits you 
so, even if you have nothing to 
sell,  do call in to see what’s on 
offer  and,  hopefully,  pick  up 
some bargains, have a cup of tea 
or coffee and a chat. Remember, 
everything at Thrift Shop is very 
reasonably priced. 
We are  open every  Wednesday 
morning  9-11am  at  Pensax 
Village  Hall  on  the  B4202  and 
we look forward to seeing you.
Pauline Briggs

ROAD CLOSURE
The  B4363  will  be  closed  for 
resurfacing  work  at  Kinlet 
during the daytime hours 9.30 to 
4.00 from today, March 1st, until 
the 8th. The work will be on the 
stretch  between  the  Eagle  and 
Serpent and the Button Oak and 
Bewdley  turning,  so  expect  a 
diversion down that road and a 
left turn to get you back to the 
Eagle  if  you’re  heading  for 
Bridgnorth  and  t’other  way 
round  if  you’re  coming  home 
from work early.

THE MYSTERY BUDDHA 
OF MAWLEY COURT

Here’s  a  mystery  to  test  the 
memories of anyone who’s lived 
in Cleobury Mortimer for quite 
a while. 
   John Carter can remember an 
elderly  lady  who  lived  in  a 
Mawley  Court  flat  25  or  more 
years  ago,  who  had  a  stone 
Buddha  that  she  used  as  a 
doorstop. When she moved out 
(or did she end her days there?) 
just  where the statue went is  a 
mystery that John would like to 
solve.  It  is  possibly  quite 
valuable,  but  that  have  never 
been  established  to  his 
knowledge.
   Do you know where it went . 
If  you  do,  please  call  John  on 
07779 311792 and put him out of 
his misery.
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 Fully insured qualified professional 
 Excellent workmanship and quality customer care 
 From hanging doors, fitting kitchens to bespoke projects 
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Email: D_Tramontana@hotmail.co.uk          Website: www.poppysgardenbenches.com

Telephone: 01299 832227

Mobile: 07812559530

Clows Top Garage
Clows Top

Tenbury Road
Kidderminster
Worcestershire

From a choice of either strong solid timber or beautiful Welsh cedar wood. These 
handcrafted benches are a must have.

Unlike flat pack benches, these are quality constructed with approximately 2 Inch 
thick solid wood.

Due to the sheer size and weight of these benches we do offer delivery. For more
 information on this, or any general enquires please contact us.

CHANGES AT 
WALKING FOR 

HEALTH
For  a  number  of  years  Lacon 
Childe  School  was  base  to 
Cleobury  Walking  for  Health 
summer  walks,  for  which  we 
were  very  grateful.  Throughout 
that  period the  school  provided 
accommodation  and  excellent 
refreshments. In recent times, the 
school has found it necessary to 
increase the security and change 
its catering policy. Restrictions to 
access,  together  with  catering 
difficulties  has  resulted  in  the 
decision to base WfH elsewhere.
  We  were  delighted  to  accept 
CoCo's  invitation  to  coincide 
with their coffee mornings on the 
second  and  fourth  Wednesdays 
of the month. We meet in time for 
a 10.00am walk from the Market 
Hall,  Church  Street  with  lovely 
post walk refreshments provided 
by CoCo for a small charge. The 
exceptions  are  four  'Awayday' 
walks  at  Wyre  Forest,  Craven 
Arms,  the  Golf  Club  and  Arley 
planned  for  this  summer.  For 
these, we will meet in the Sports 
Centre Car Park, Love Lane, for a 
10.00am  departure.  Transport 
available.
  These short walks of up to two 
miles  are  free  and  cater  for  all 
abilities.  No  need  to  book,  just 

turn  up  in  good  time  with 
suitable  clothing  and  sturdy 
footwear.  For  further  details 
contact  me  on  01299  271754, 
email  ajkimber@hotmail.com  or 
visit www.cmfa.co.uk  
Alan Kimber

ORCHARD ADVICE
A new venture to advise orchard 
owners  on  development  and 
preservation  is  under  way, 
thanks to Butterfly Conservation 
and the Wyre Community Land 
Trust.  It’s  all  part  of  a  drive  to 
help  landowners  manage  their 
land  to  benefit  wildlife  and  the 
environment.
   Did you realise that since the 
1950s, Worcestershire has lost 85 
percent  of  its  traditional 
orchards?  That’s  a  lot  of  local 
apple  varieties  no  longer  to  be 
found in the area. So WCLT have 
started to map and record details 
of  remaining  orchards  in  the 
Wyre  Forest  area  and  they’re 
looking  for  volunteers  to  help 
with  further  survey work.  They 
would  also  like  to  hear  from 
orchard owners who wish to be 
involved.
   They  have  a  programme  of 
events  coming  up,  covering 
pruning  apple  trees,  planning 
and  planting  an  orchard  and 
orchard wildlife and pollinators. 
Wade Muggleton of Stottesdon, a 
recognised  authority  of  the 

subject who has featured on BBC 
TV’s ‘Gardeners’ World’ recently, 
will be leading on this aspect. 
   Further  information  is  on 
www.wyreclt.org.uk/events  and 
to  book  a  place  for  the  events, 
call  01299  488083  or  email 
events@wyreclt.org.uk
   Pruning  Apple  Trees  Young 
and  Old  March  1st,  10am  to- 
3.30pm, Uncllys Farm, Bewdley.
Learn the art of pruning, look at 
the theory and get hands on with 
pruning  of  young  trees;  discuss 
management  of  ancient  fruit 
trees, led by Wade Muggleton.
   Planning  and  Planting  an 
Orchard.  March  29th  ,  10am 
-3.30pm,  Pool  Meadow, 
Stottesdon.  Look  at  all  the 
considerations in creating a new 
orchard,  including  fruit  tree 
selection,  rootstocks,  spacing, 
planting,  aftercare,  shaping  and 
formative pruning of very young 
trees. Led by Wade Muggleton.
   Orchard Wildlife and 
Pollinators. April 26th 10am - 
3.30pm, Uncllys Farm, Bewdley.
Look at the value of traditional 
orchards for wildlife of all kinds.  

With the current emphasis on 
pollinators, a look at the role of 
blossom, its pollination and how 
we might all do something to 
contribute.  Includes a farm walk 
in the afternoon.  Led by Wade 
Muggleton.
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GOODBYE TO FEBRUARY
Tony Smith, the Kidderminster Poet, wrote this 
poem for February. It’s in blank verse, his first 
move  away  from  more  traditional  rhyming 
forms,  but  with  his  usual  fine  command  of 
expression. Enjoy:
Now February descends with her damp darkling 
skies,
to fill the dykes and free the deadened soil from 
her chill sister’s hold.
No welcome now for this grim visaged time,
save that the faltering sun slides later to its rest,
and  with  faint  fading  promise  of  the  coming 
spring,
Cedes its dying glimmer to the cold wet night.

Her drenching, short-lived tenure of the land,
Will surely serve to rid the earth of its pale legacy,
and the lengthened day, bring forth the stirrings 
of new growth?
So, let us, huddled in the sheltered habit,
yet joy in this gloomed, yearly burden.

For can there be a bright long day
unless there is a dark cold night to know of it?
And  could  fine  seasons  be,  without  the  grim 
processor?
Come February, do what must be done.
Be quick about your business and begone.
We long with all our hearts to greet your kinder 
siblings.
Tony Smith

CLOWS TOP GARDENING CLUB
March is one of the busiest times for seed sowing, 
use seedling compost to get good results. It’s also 
time to prepare rose bushes for summer flowering 
and  the  perfect  time  to  plant  your  summer 

flowering  bulbs  such  as  dahlias,  begonias,  lilies 
and freesias. Make sure you prepare the soil first 
by placing a handful of grit at the bottom of the 
hole to ensure good drainage to prevent the bulbs 
rotting.
   It’s Mother’s Day this month, on the 31st. For a 
simple gift add packets of annual seeds in cards, 
after  sowing  these  flowers  will  last  all  summer 
long.
   Gardening is  one of  the few hobbies that  are 
relaxing,  enjoyable  and  very  rewarding.   Club 
membership at £10 entitles you to a discount at 
garden centres listed on the card.
   Our next meeting will  be on March 27th,  the 
speaker for the evening will be Derek Walker and 
and it is also the club’s Spring Show.
Pauline Bowen

MEN’S SHED BOXES
Collection boxes for this project are now on show 
at  the  Talbot  Hotel,  Stable  Tavern,  Kings  Arms, 
Spice Empire,  Royal  Fountain,  The Bell  Inn and 
the  Old Lion.  The business  of  actually  building 
the shed is getting closer and there’s a drive on to 
raise funds. Please be generous. 
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www.tlccareathome.com

Working in partnership with: 

We are a well established family run home care provider with an excellent reputaƟon in our 
local community, we are rated by the C.Q.C with Good overall with an Outstanding for “Is 
the service caring?” 
Choosing care is never easy, here at T.L.C we will work closely with you to provide support which 
suits your needs and allows you to conƟnue living independently your own home. We work across 
Wyre Forest and Worcestershire and provide support with: 

24 hour care 
Personal care support 
Day trips and support to access your local community 
SupporƟve care services: PalliaƟve care, DemenƟa support
DomesƟc services: cleaning, cooking, laundry, shopping 

For more informaƟon please call a member of our friendly management team on 01299 272 897 you can re-
quest a full brochure or arrange a no obligaƟon meeƟng where we can discuss your needs in full. 



Cleobury Clarion - Page  - March 201911

Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

BLOOD BIKES HELP 
CARRY BREAST MILK

A unique partnership means that 
new mums who are apart from 
their  premature  babies  being 
cared  for  in  Shropshire’s 
neonatal  unit,  can  still  provide 
them with their breast milk.
   The  neonatal  team  at  The 
Shrewsbury  and  Telford 
Hospital  NHS  Trust  has  joined 
forces  with  The  Shropshire, 
Staffordshire and Cheshire Blood 
Bikes to give mums the chance 
to  feed  their  babies  their  own 
milk,  even  though  they  are 
apart.
   Occasionally  pre-term babies 
in  the  Neonatal  Unit  in  the 
Shropshire  Women  and 
Children’s Centre in the Princess 
Royal Hospital in Telford may be 
in a different hospital from their 
mothers, which means that they 
are unable to feed them.
   However, the new partnership 
with  the  Blood Bikes,  a  charity 
which  normally  delivers  blood 
products,  means  that  a  mother 
will be able to express her breast 
milk, which is then collected and 
transported by the bikers to the 
neonatal team.
   Gina Powell,  Neonatal Sister, 
said: “We look after babies that 
have  come  from  hospitals  in 
Stoke  or  Wolverhampton  for 
example,  and those mums may 

have  had  a  Caesarean  Section 
and may not be able to visit  in 
the  first  instance  because  they 
are poorly. 
   “Breast milk,  particularly the 
colostrum,  is  the  best  medicine 
for  a  pre-term  baby  as  it  will 
have  the  maternal  immunity 
within  it  to  protect  the  baby 
from infections and illnesses that 
could be life threatening.
“There  are  also  benefits  for  the 
mother  as  she  knows  that  she 
can meet her baby’s needs, even 
though they  are  separated.  She 
will be able to give her baby her 
milk  even  if  she  can’t  visit, 
which  is  wonderful  for  both 
mother and baby.
“We  are  absolutely  delighted 
that  Blood  Bikes,  which  is  a 
charity  run  by  volunteers,  can 
offer this help to our mums and 
babies;  and  we  are  incredibly 
grateful  to  them  for  their  help 
and  support.  This  will  make  a 
huge difference to them.”

THE CREATIVE 
WRITING GROUP

The  theme  for  our  February 
meeting was ‘Talk talk’ and Gill
read a piece from her children’s 
novel,  inspired  by  her  work 
with  a  local  steam  railway 
society.  Her  material  involved 
an  introduction  to  a  variety  of 
colourful  characters  who  were 
using a railway guard’s van as a 

play venue. We look forward to 
updates  as  Gill’s  work 
progresses.
   Peter  read  the  opening  few 
paragraphs  from  his  novel 
entitled,  ‘Angharad’.  It  is  the 
second  contemporary  romance 
in  a  series  about  the  lives  of 
characters living on, or around, 
a sheep farm in mid-Wales. 
   Vicky  did  not  present  any 
written  material,  but  she  did 
present  her  seventeen-day-old 
daughter,  Willow. If  the session 
had been a competitive one, the 
delightful  Willow  would  have 
won – tiny hands down!
   Theme for the next session on 
Monday 11th March is: newborn 
(or new born).
Peter Hill
My  thanks  to  Peter  for  that 
excellent report,  submitted because 
the editor was hurrying back from 
business on the far Welsh coast and 
missed the meeting. JR.

SENSIBLE MOVE
The  secretary  of  the  Footpath 
Association  has  circulated  a 
letter  to  all  members,  asking 
them  to  respect  any  special 
measures  they  come  across 
where  landowners  are 
protecting  their  horses  from 
possible  infection  with  equine 
flu.  It’s  a  worrying  time  and 
such thoughtful action helps.
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   All Aspects of carpentry work undertaken

  Level 3 City & Guilds in Carpentry & Joinery, 20 years of experience

   Tel: 07854 032750                   Email: duncpearce1@gmail.com

MARK WILLIAMS - PROFESSIONAL WILLWRITER 
“A lifetime’s attention to complex legal issues as a retired Detective Superintendent  

and now a Private Client Lawyer means you can definitely trust Mark to write your Will.” 
 

Wills or Lasting Powers of Attorney from £85, Free Will Reviews,  
Also: Probate Support, Care Home Fee Avoidance  

& Big Savings on Funeral Plans 
Instructions taken in the comfort of your own home or workplace 

 

T: 01299 251442    M: 07966 053887    
E: mark@ambalegalservices.co.uk   W: ambalegalservices.co.uk 

 
Fellow of the Institute of Professional Willwriters & Trading Standards Approved 

Our Mason is an accredited member of the British Register of Memorial Masons with a City & Guilds 
Qualification in Memorial Masonry. He is also a BRAMM licensed memorial fitter. 
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HEATH FARM MEATS 
Home produced beef, pork, lamb and mutton. 

Home cured bacon, gammon, sausages,  
cakes, pickles and preserves. 

OPEN 8.00 am to 5.30 pm 
WEDNESDAY TO SATURDAY 

01746 718732
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Stove Installations, Service and Repair
All solid fuel wood burners and boilers supplied and installed
Chimneys relined and twin wall systems built
Chimney Pots, Cowls, Carbon Monoxide alarms and Air Bricks fitted
All Stoves and Fires serviced including chimney sweep
Hetas Landlord Safety Certificates

Tel:   01299 272712  Mbl: 07807 343006
email: info@rweaversservices.co.uk

.....
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The Clarion Jobs Page                             

      
 
 

On-Call Firefighters Cleobury Mortimer 
 (Retained Duty System) 

 
Shropshire Fire and Rescue Service is currently looking to recruit on-call firefighters at Cleobury Mortimer Fire 
Station. On-call firefighters agree to be available for a certain number of hours per week; they carry a pager 
and must be able to get to the fire station within five minutes. For this they are paid between £1,587 - £2,116 
per annum (dependent on contract) as a Retaining Fee plus payments for attending incidents and drill evenings at 
Cleobury Mortimer fire station. 
 
TO APPLY YOU MUST LIVE OR WORK WITHIN 5 MINUTES OF CLEOBURY MORTIMER FIRE STATION 

 
To be a Firefighter requires special skills and qualities, not only do you need to be able to work under pressure 
as part of a team at operational incidents you need effective communication skills to deal with the public at fire 
safety events and in their homes. You will work within your local community to support our aim of preventing 
fire related incidents and road traffic collisions. The Service is looking for people aged 18 or more on their start 
date who can demonstrate a high level pf physical fitness 
 

     For an information pack please contact us on 01743 260220, or email HRAssistants@shropshirefire.gov.uk,        
stating your name, address and quoting Cleobury Mortimer 

 
Shropshire Fire and Rescue Service is committed to equality and diversity at work. We positively welcome 
applications from disabled people and minority groups who are under-represented in our Service.    

Stottesdon C. of E.    
   Primary  School 

The Shropshire Gateway Educational Trust 
Nursery and Childcare Leader 

(Maternity cover starting from 29th April 2019 – 10th February 2020 (end day tbc with 1 months notice) 
36.67 hours a week (Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday: 8am – 5.30pm – 20 min lunch daily)  

Annual Salary: £20,000 (overtime rate of £10.37 per hour)  
Holiday entitlement: 25 days per year + statutory bank holidays 

This is an exciting opportunity to lead our Nursery and ‘wrap around’ provision while the substantive post holder is on maternity 
leave. We are a vital, small rural primary school with Nursery and all year round ‘wrap around’ childcare. 

If you are a strong and experienced Early Years Professional with a genuine passion for working in Nursery education and 
childcare then we would love you to join us.  High emotional intelligence, bags of enthusiasm and a desire to make a difference 

in the lives of children would definitely be an advantage. 
Our nursery is a cosy setting offering up to 20 places with a team of 5 (3FTE) staff. The new leader will have a great 

opportunity to continue to influence the vision and direction of the nursery so that provision continues to improve from good to 
outstanding. 

Nursery and Childcare Leader Essential requirements: 
• You must have been either a Nursery Manager or a very experienced Nursery Deputy Manager, Qualified Teacher or very 

experienced Early Years Professional. 
• Qualification: Minimum NVQ Level 3 relevant childcare qualification or equivalent; Early Years Professional Status; Qualified 

teacher or HLTA.  Peadiatric First Aid would also be an advantage. 
• Initiative 

For further details and an application pack please contact admin@stottesdon.shropshire.sch.uk.  Visits to the school are warmly encouraged. 

Stottesdon C. of E. Primary School, Cleobury Mortimer, Nr. Kidderminster, Worcs.  DY14 8UE 
Tel:  01746 718617 Email: admin@stottesdon.shropshire.sch.uk   Website: www.stottesdon.shropshire.sch.uk 

Head Teacher:   Mrs. K. Jones  Chair Of Governors:   Rev. M Daborn

are and 
ng fun. 
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CLEOBURY MORTIMER CARPETS

Supplying and Fitting of:-

Gordon’s Motoring School 

Specialist Joinery

01299
270626www.gcartersmartjoinery.com

Built in Wardrobes
Double Glazed Wooden Windows
Staircases

Qualified tradesmen, fully insured                       
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Farming Family -  John and Catherine Evans

With seven brothers and sisters, 
all  of  whom  are  engaged  in 
farming,  the  Evans  family‘s 
agricultural  interests  are 
extensive  and  influential.  Four 
of the family, John, Sue, Robert, 
and  Clive  are  directors  of 
Curdale Farms Limited based at 
the  farm  on  the  Ludlow  Road 
just  out  of  Cleobury  Mortimer. 
They collectively farm 1400 acres 
in and around the town.
   John and his  wife  Catherine 
live at Broome Park Farm on the 
Catherton Road. Catherine runs 
a cosy and welcoming two bed 
room  B&B  business  within  the 
farm  complex.  She  makes  her 
own  bacon  and  sausage 
products  from  a  couple  of 
homegrown  pigs  and  provides 
much appreciated breakfast and 
evening  meals  based  on  local 
products.  Catherine  has  been 
running  the  business  for  over 
t e n  y e a r s 
catherine@broomeparkfarm.co.u
k
   Curdale Farms is a mixed farm 
of arable and livestock with 700 
acres of wheat, barley, oats and 
fodder  beet,  which  with  grass 
and silage, feeds 1100 sheep and 
500 beef cattle. This time of the 
year is the main lambing season 
when a further 1500  lambs have 
to  be  fed  and  watered.  Some 
early  lambs  born  just  after 
Christmas  provide  a  chance  to 
be  sold  for  the  Easter  lamb 
market.  The  500  cattle  are 
fattened up over 15- 24 months, 
being  sold  as  finished  animals, 
to the supermarkets
  The  whole  of  the  land  of 
Curdale Farms is under Higher 
Level  Stewardship  Schemes 
designed  to  improve  the 
environment and biodiversity of 
farms.  The  scheme  lasts  for  10 
years  and  Curdale  Farms  have 

been in the scheme for 7 years. 
They  have  carried  out  a  wide 
range of  environmental  options 
which  include  hedge  cutting 
every  other  year,  outside  bird 
nesting  times,  hedge  planting 
and  maintenance  as  well  as 
some tree planting. Their arable 
land provides  opportunities  for 
additional  biodiversity,  with 
buffer zones around the edge of 
fields and non drilled corn strips 
for  increasingly  rare  skylarks. 
They  sow  four  acre  plots  of 
birdseed  crops  especially  for 
finches  which have dropped in 
numbers  over  recent  years. 
Some fallow ground and stubble 
which  is  left  to  overwinter 
provides additional biodiversity 
and  for  a  wider  set  of 
ecosystems  to  flourish.  Access 
for the public is afforded with a 
wide range of footpaths.
   John points out the continued 
need  for  footpath  users  to 
observe  the  Countryside  Code 
and especially  to  safeguard the 
livestock by shutting gates  and 
not  allowing  dogs  off  the  lead 
where there is a chance of cattle 
and  sheep  worrying.  In  most 
years there are incidents of such 
worrying  and  deaths  of  ewes 
and  lambs  which  is  distressing 
for  farmers.  It  puts  a  strain  on 
relationships  between  farmers 
and the general public. There are 
over  500  dogs  in  Cleobury 
Mortimer  which  need  walking 
and  exercise  every  day.  An 
understanding  and  a  close 
partnership  with  farmers,  their 
land,  access  and  the 
environment  of  which  they  are 
stewards, is important.
   We have a beautiful and richly 
bio diverse countryside of which 
farmers and landowners such as 
Curdale  Farms  are  worthy  
stewards.

OTTERS
Dr Mark Baldwin responded to 
the news item on otters in the 
January ‘Clarion’ with a report 
from  the  Parish  Magazine  of 
June 1867:
‘OTTER HUNT. On Monday the 
13th,  ten of  the Hon.  R.C.Hill’s 
pack of Otter Hounds arrived at 
Shakenhurst  and  the  next  day 
had some excellent sport up the 
River  Rea.  The  attendance  was 
good,  though  the  meet  was  at 
sunrise. We believe that before 4 
a.m. there was no complaint on 
the  score  of  cold,  so  good was 
the sport. A fine Otter with her 
four  cubs  was  secured  near 
Detton, at Titford Bridge.
   The  party  made  quite  a 
sensation  as  they  passed 
through our town on their way 
home.  There  are  hopes  of  an 
early  visit  from  this  excellent 
pack, as it is supposed that other 
Otters are in the river.’

THE READING GROUP
‘Sleeping  Giants’  by  Sylvain 
Neuval was only enjoyed by two 
people. Most liked the first part 
of  the  story  but  not  the  latter, 
various  reasons  given.  We  felt 
this first book of a trilogy had an 
unsatisfactory  ending.  If  you 
read all three or are a keen sci-fi 
reader, fine, otherwise we would 
not recommend. 
   Mystery and horror this month 
with  ‘Joyland’,  a  Stephen  King 
novel,  will  it  please  more 
readers?  We will  see  on  March 
18that Cleobury Library. 
Deana Kimber 01299 271754

SILLY BIT 
Lawyers believe that a 
man is innocent until 
proven broke. 
Robin Hall
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Excellence in  
education since 1620 

We’ve been unlocking the potential of children for nearly 
400 years. We offer the best opportunity to boys and girls 
from three months to 16 years old. 

To book a tour or find out more, call our  
Admissions Secretary on 01562 850204.

Places available.

/HeathfieldKnollSchool

@heathfieldknoll

/heathfieldknollschool
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Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

THE SPORTS AND 
SOCIAL CLUB

The  Big  Quiz  on  March  3rd 
starts the social agenda for this 
month.  £15  for  teams  of  six, 
register at 7.00 for 7.30pm start. 
Proceeds  to  St  Mary’s  Youth 
Project.
  Busy day on March 9th.  CM 
Rugby  Club  at  home  to 
Handsworth, kick-off 2.15. The 
Six  Nations  continues  with 
Scotland v Wales at 2.15pm and 
England v Italy at 4.45pm. And 
Volleyball  Club  are  running  a 
Race Night from 7.00pm.
On  March  10th,  Ireland  play 
France  in  the  Six  Nations. 
Bacon,  Cabbage  and  Mash 
lunch  served  from  1.00pm  at 
£4, book in advance at the Club.
   Six  Nations  Super-Saturday 
March 16th.  All  three  matches 
shown  in  the  Function  Room 
and the small bar.

  On  March  17th,  we’ll  be 
running an Irish  themed Quiz 
Night  (it  is  St  Patrick’s  Day!) 
starting at 7.00pm. Proceeds to 
Club funds.

 Stroke  Support  Group 
celebrate their First Birthday on 
March 26th, 2.00-4.00 
   Live  show  on  March  29th, 
free entry, starting at 7.00  Artist 
to be confirmed.
   On March 30th,  CM Rugby 
Club  will  be  playing  Old 
Saltleians, kick-off 2.15pm

  Don’t  forget  Bingo  Night 
every Monday starting at 8.00
As usual for more information, 
please contact our Bar Manager, 
Tony Barker Newton on 01299 
271448  or  via  our  Facebook 
Page

THANK YOU
Diane  Payne  would  like  to 
thank Paul  at  the  Co-op Store 

for  the  trouble  he  went  to  in 
checking CCTV trying to trace 
her purse on her 18th birthday 
night  out.  It  was  actually  at 
home.

HOPTON WAFERS 
VILLAGE HALL

A Spring Supper   providing a 
two course meal by The Clock 
House  at  Tenbury  Wells  is 
booked for April 6th. There will 
be a grand raffle as well and if 
you want to drink alcohol you 
are  asked  to  bring  your  own 
bottles  and  glasses.  7.00  for  a 
7.30 start and tickets are £12.50a 
head  from  Marion  Woods  on 
01299 513212.
   On  April  27th,  storytelling 
and musical  duo Suzanne and 
Jake  Thomas  will  star  at 
Hopton  Wafers  Village  Hall, 
performing  ‘The  Elfin  Knight’ 
and other stories. Light supper 
will be provided.

  ‘The  Elfin  Knight’  is  a 
coming-of-age spring time tale 
with music  inspired by a 16th 
century ballad, accompanied by 
other songs and other stories.
Suzanne’s  telling  of  tales,  and 
Jake’s folk-style acoustic guitar 
playing  are  a  wonderful 
combination.
   For  more  information  and 
tickets,  go  to  www.hwvh.uk/
s t o r y t e l l i n g ,  e m a i l 
info@hwvh.uk  or  call  01299 
270047.
  Rose Jacks is planning to hold 

tai chi classes again in Hopton 
Wafers  village  hall.  Tai  chi 
combines  deep  breathing  and 
relaxation  with flowing 
movements. Originally 
developed  as  a  martial  art  in 
13th-century  China,  it  is  now 
practised around the world.

For more information, go t

BREAKFAST CLUB
The Club met on February 12th 
to learn of the activities of 
Cleobury Mortimer’s Fire 
Brigade from Andrew Davies, 
who currently heads up our 
local Fire Station.
   The Service now has a wider 
remit, and was renamed ‘Fire & 
Rescue Service’ about ten years 
ago. There is a growing 
integration with the Ambulance 
Service, and fire crews now do 
First Responder and Paramedic 
courses.
   Cleobury has never had any 
full-time firemen – ours are 
part-time or ‘retained’. Don’t 
think that this makes them in 
any way second-class – the 
training they get is first-class, 
and Shropshire is a model for 
the rest of the country in the 
way it has modernised its Fire 
Service and Rescue Services. 
They typically get 80 to 90 call-
outs annually, but last year’s 
total was 130, many triggered 
by automatic fire alarms. 
   Prevention is always better 
than cure, so our firemen carry 
out risk assessments for 
business premises, publicise the 
benefit of smoke alarms, and 
will soon be doing the same for 
carbon monoxide detectors, 
too. The ideal number of 
firemen for Cleobury is 12, and 
Andrew is confident that this 
target will be met for the next 
few years. Women may be 
recruited in the near future, on 
special short-hour contracts, 
and this will help staff 
numbers. 
Mark Baldwin

www.hwvh.uk/storytelling
www.hwvh.uk/storytelling
mailto:info@hwvh.uk
www.hwvh.uk/taichi
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We clean and restore outdoor surfaces at an affordable price.
Decking
Patios
Brickwork

Driveways
Fences
Outdoor furniture

FALCO HEATING 
The Solid Fuel Specialists

GARY HARDING - HETAS 
registered 

Old Hall Farm 
Clows Top, Worcs. DY14 9HE 

T: 01299 832030 
M: 07896 685 947 

FalcoHeating@gmail.com 

01299 271 680
36 High Street  Cleobury Mortimer  near Kidderminster

Worcestershire DY14 8DQ

Retailers for Sanderson, Harlequin, Monkwell

Crowson and many more...

Masquerade

Soft furnishing and 
Interior Design Services
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Cleobury MorƟmer Benefice

Services, Events and AcƟviƟes throughout the Benefice March 2019

St Mary the Virgin Parish Church, Cleobury Mor mer.
Services:  3rd 8.30am Said Eucharist & 11.00am The Eleven O Clock Service.
10th, 17th, 24th & 31st 8.30am Said Eucharist & 9.45am Parish Eucharist.
Events/Ac vi es: 
Coffee & Chat Tuesday 5th. All welcome at 4 Eagle Lane, hosted by Steve & Iris Todd.
Ash Wednesday Services Wednesday 6th. Services at 10.00am & 7.30pm with imposi on of 
ashes. 
Prayers for Lent Thursday 7th, 14th, 21st, 28th. All welcome to our Prayers for Lent service at 
6.30pm. 
Wholeness Service Thursday 14th. 7.00pm All welcome to our quiet service of reflec on.
Farmers Market Saturday 16th. In and around St Mary’s Church, 9.30am 12.30pm.      
Messy Church Sunday 24th. All welcome at the Hub at 3.00pm for cra s, stories, games & meal.

St John the Bap st Parish Church, Kinlet.
Services: 3rd 10.00am Eucharist, 10th 6.30pm Evensong, 17th 10.00am Ma ns, 24th 6.30pm 
Evensong, 31st No service.

St Mary’s Parish Church, Neen Savage.
Services: 3rd 6.30pm Evensong, 10th No service, 17th 6.30pm Evensong, 
24th 9.00am Eucharist, 31st 6.30pm Evensong.

St Michael and All Angels Parish Church, Hopton Wafers.
Services: 3rd 10.00am Eucharist, 10th No service, 17th 10.00am Family service, 
24th 10.00am Eucharist, 31st 10.00am Eucharist.

Saint John the Bap st Parish Church, Doddington.
Services: 3rd No service, 10th No service, 17th No service, 24th 3.00pm Evening Prayer,        
31st No service.
Events/Ac vi es: 
Pancakes at Doddington Saturday 9th. 12.00 noon. Soup and bread and/or pancakes with a 
variety of fillings. All welcome.

All Saints Parish Church, Neen Sollars.
Services: 3rd No service, 10th No service, 17th No service, 24th 11.00am Village Worship,    
31st No service.

St George’s Parish Church, Milson.
Services: 3rd 6.30pm Evensong, 10th No service, 17th 11.00 Eucharist, 24th No service,  
31st No service.

The Church Office open Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday mornings from 9.00am 12.30pm
Contact details: Sam Adams, cleoburychurch@hotmail.com, Tel: 01299 272916

Benefice Website: www.cmbenefice.com
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e guarantee you won’t find tastier fresher milk with so little food miles.
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The Severn Edge Vets Pets Page
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The Miah Brothers Famous Spice Empire 
 Bringing great taste and value to Cleobury Mor mer for 17 years

SPICE NEWS: 
Orders over £40 come with free boƩle of wine. Free Delivery up to 5miles from the Spice Empire & Spice Express. 

www.facebook.com/pages/the spice empire

17 High Street, Cleobury MorƟmer
6 11pm 6 Days a Week

Acclaimed Indian restaurant with 
wide range to suit all tastes.

Sunday Buffet from 12.00pm
9.00pm.

As much as you can eat for just 
£9.95 a head.

Free home delivery up to 5miles
ReservaƟƟons:01299 270419

6/7 Church Street, Cleobury MorƟmer
‘Fine bar, excellent food at prices to 

suit all pockets’
Top Value dining. 

Our Dine In Meal Deal gives you a: 
starter, main course and naan or 

rice for just £9.95.

Tuesday to Sunday, 6.00 11.00pm 
ReservaƟons: 01299 271485

57 High Street, Cleobury MorƟmer
6 11pm Wednesday– Sunday

Dine at home with the same great 
quality our restaurant offers. 

Monday– Tuesday 
collect Takeaways from

 Spice Empire:
Tel: 01299 270419

Free home delivery up to 5miles. 
Orders: 01299 271604

Bayton Church of England Primary School 
- Be the best you can be, as a child of God -

Rated “Outstanding” in our latest SIAMs inspection (March 2018)

– – – – – – – –

“We offer an alternative and unique Primary 

come and visit us.”

–
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THE SOROPTIMISTS
The last Business Meeting of our 
year  is  on  March  7th,  as  usual 
7.30  pm  at  Baxter  Church 
Rooms, Kidderminster. 
   At our March Supper meeting 
at  La  Brasserie,  on  the  21st,  we 
look forward to Helen Timmins 
from  the  Rose  Theatre  Group 
speaking.
  The month’s commitments will 
finish  on  the  28th  March  with 
our regular coffee morning from 
10.00  at  the  George  Hotel  in 
Bewdley.  Do  come  along  and 
meet some of us. 
   Please note two special dates 
in April: Our AGM is scheduled 
for the 4th and our annual Bridge 
Tournament will take place at its 
customary  venue:  Blakedown 
Parish  Rooms  on  Wednesday 
the  24th,  10.30  with  morning 
coffee for a prompt 11.00 start of 
play  and  finishing  at  4.00.  £12 
per  player.  For  further  details 
and  to  book  places  call  Sue 
Merrill  on  07831487648  or 
01562700079  or  email: 
susanmerrill8@gmail.com.   

VOLUNTEERS NEEDED
Age UK Shropshire Telford and 
Wrekin  is  looking  to  recruit 
more  volunteer  helpers  and 
drivers,  to  support  its  day 
centres  in  Bridgnorth,  Alveley 
and Much Wenlock.
  Heather  Osborne,  Chief 
Executive of Age UK Shropshire, 
said: “Our day centres can be a 
lifeline  for  many  older  people, 
especially  those  who  live  in 
relative  isolation.  Social 
interaction,  a  hot  meal, 
interesting activities and outings 
are  all  provided by  volunteers, 
who  make  a  real  difference  to 
the lives of older people.”
  The  charity  operates  38  day 
centres  throughout  Shropshire 
and  Telford  and  Wrekin,  open 

weekly from 10.00am to 2.30pm. 
If you can spare a few hours one 
day  a  week,  are  considering 
volunteering  and  want  to  visit 
any  of  the  day  centres  before 
you decide, please contact Claire 
Lewis  or  Janice  Williams  on 
01743 588 570.
   Alternatively,  if  you wish to 
find  out  more  about 
volunteering  in  general,  then 
p l e a s e  e m a i l 
volunteering@ageukstw.org.uk 
or  visit  our  website  at 
www.ageukshropshireandtelfor
d.org.uk.  Training  and  support
will  be  provided  by  Age  UK,
and out of pocket expenses are
paid.      Tina Erskine 

POPPY APPEAL 
SUCCESS

The Far Forest and Rock Branch 
of the Royal British Legion have 
good reason to be very grateful 
for  the  increase  in  public 
support they received which has 
resulted  in  a  total  of  £9000.13 
being  raised  in  the  Poppy 
Appeal of 2018.
   The Branch has worked hard  
to highlight the work the Legion 
does  with  the  Service 
Community  and  to  encourage 
donations to the Appeal. In 2013 
the total was £2170 and in 2017 
rose to £6643 which encouraged 
even more effort for 2018.

 Branch  Chairman,  Martyn 
Carter,  said;  “We  are  very 
grateful for the public response 
and for the help from a number 
of  local  businesses  and 
organisations that have
supported our efforts.”
   To  honour  the  support  a 
special  event  is  being  for 
Monday,  March  11th,  when 
Certificates of Appreciation will 
be  awarded.  At  the  Rock  Inn 
Public  House  in  the  village  of 
Rock, commencing at 7.00pm.

THE FOOTPATH 
ASSOCIATION

The  Parish  Walk  is  on  Sunday 
3rd  at  10.00  from  St  Mary’s 
Church. With this mild February 
we  can  expect  to  enjoy  spring 
wild flowers as we walk.
   Our maintenance work starts 
on  the  6th  this  month.  We  will 
have a work party every month, 
usually on the 3rd Wednesday of 
the month.
   Top priority for this year is to 
sort  out  the  closed  footpath  at 
Wall  Town,  because  the  old 
bridge is beyond repair and the 
landowner  will  not  let  walkers 
use  the  nearby  private  bridge.  
We  are  discussing  the  way 
forward  with  Shropshire 
Council.
Other work this year is dealing 
with  a  number  of  decrepit  or 
missing  stile  steps  in  the  area.  
We are all waiting to hear of the 
effect  of  the  change  of 
ownership of Sadlers Barn Farm, 
especially  the  permissive  path 
along  the  riverside.  We  will 
update  you  when  anything  is 
known.            Graham Simpson

FESTIVAL NEWS
The Festival Group are inviting 
all traders on the High Street to 
take  part  in  a  Best  Dressed 
Window  Competition  for  the 
Festival. The theme is ‘Summer‘ 
and it will be judged on Festival 
Day, 29th June.
   Three independent judges will 
decide on the winning window.
The  winner  will  receive  a 
cheque for £100 to be donated to 
a  local  charity  or  charities  of 

their  choice  and  a  cup for
display until the next Festival.
Volunteers  will  be  contacting 
traders very shortly.
Paul French
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HILLTOP PLANTS AND FLOWERS 
Mrs Dorothy Selly 

TRADITIONAL HOLLY WREATHS, CROSSES AND SPRAYS 
Plain or Decorative, as required. 

FRESH AND ARTIFICIAL TABLE ARRANGEMENTS, FLOWERS FOR ALL OCCASIONS.  
TUBS, PLANTERS, BASKETS, BOWLS.  

HANDMADE GARDEN WILDLIFE PRODUCTS. 
‘Saddlestones’ 

Lion Lane 01584 891441
Clee Hill 
Nr Ludlow  SY8 3NJ 

LOCAL DELIVERY FREE
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Letter from Westminster Philip Dunne MP

As  Chair  of  the  All  Party 
Parliamentary  Group  (APPG) 
for Rural Services, last month I 
hosted  a  Rural  Vulnerability 
Day in Parliament.

  Much  discussion  was 
focussed  around  a  research 
report  on  the  State  of  Rural 
Services  2018  compiled  by 
Rural  England.  This  took  an 
in-depth  look  at  eight  key 
areas of rural service provision 
in  contrast  with  more  urban 
areas.  These  were:  buses  and 
community  t ransport ; 
broadband  and  mobile 
connectivity;  public  library 
services;  hospitals;  Public 
Health  services;  young 
people’s  services;  shops  and 
online  shopping;  and  public 
advice services.
   Having banged the drum for 
rural  issues  for  almost  two 
decades, I was shocked to hear 
remarks  from  one  MP  who 
called  fairer  funding 
settlements  for  rural  areas 
“ p e r v e r s e  r e v e r s e 
redis t r ibut ion” ,  when 
comparing  rural  Councils  to 
places like Hackney, which has 
a  core  spending  power  per 
dwelling  27%  higher  than 
Shropshire.
   But this reminded me of the 
importance  of  having  good 

data with which we can ensure 
rural  areas  like  Shropshire 
continue to be pushed up the 
government’s agenda.

DEFRA  Minister  Lord 
Gardiner,  who  has 
responsibility for Rural Affairs, 
was  able  to  address  our 
meeting.  He  made  clear  the 
government  is  taking  rurality 
more  seriously.  For  example, 
14  government  departments 
now  have  a  dedicated  senior 
civil  servant  responsible  for 
rural  implications  of  policies. 
We  have  also  more  equitable 
distribution  of  funding  for 
important  areas  such  as 
schools and local government. 
But  this  report  shows  why 
there is still much more to do.

  When  it  comes  to 
connectivity,  rural  areas  are 
improving  but  lag  behind 
urban  areas.  Given  transport 
difficulties compared to urban 
areas,  it  is  all  the  more 
important  for  rural 
connectivity  to  improve,  so 
business  and  employment 
opportunities  can  open  up. 
The  research  indicated  basic 
phone  calls  cannot  be  made 
inside  33%  of  rural  buildings 
on  all  four  mobile  networks 
(EE, Three, O2 and Vodafone), 

compared  to  3%  in  urban 
areas. This needs to improve.

The report also highlighted 
that  while  young  people  in 
rural  areas  fare  better  than 
their urban peers in education 
and  mental  health,  they  tend 
to  score  worse  on  key  public 
health  indicators:  alcohol 
consumption,  smoking,  being 
bullied, and risky behaviour.
   One  of  the  outcomes  from 
the Day is that the APPG will 
be taking an in-depth look into 
why  rural  children  are  more 
likely  to  have  worse  public 
health indicators, and what we 
can  do  to  help  tackle  this 
growing health issue.

 The  report  highlighted 
growing  evidence  of  services 
sharing  premises  at  ‘hubs’, 
enabling rural communities to 
retain access to services while 
helping  achieve  some  cost 
savings  and  generate  footfall. 
So this is something we should 
continue to encourage.
  There  is  more  work to  do. 

This  State  of  Rural  Services 
report will help add weight to 
our  campaign  for  greater 
funding  for  rural  areas, 
particularly  in  the  context  of 
the  next  Spending  Review 
from HM Treasury.
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KINLET
BOOK YOUR
MOT WITH US
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Manufacturers and Installers of  Bespoke Hardwood Orangeries,   
Conservatories, Windows and Doors.  

www.atriumhereford.co.uk 

The Old Foundry, Kington, Herefordshire HR5 3DA         Tel 01544 231769

sales@atriumhereford.co.uk 
HARDWOOD

mmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmmhhhhh

FUEL BUYING 
SCHEME

Want  to  save  money  on  your 
heating oil? Shropshire RCC is a 
local  charity  which  runs  a 
Community  Fuel  Buying 
Scheme  to  reduce  the  heating 
costs of those living off gas.

  By  bringing  communities 
together and making the most of 
joint  buying  power,  we  can 
make  savings  and  pass  them 
directly  to  people  like  you 
whose fuel costs are high simply 
because you aren't connected to 
mains gas. 
   Being a member of the scheme 
not only gives you great savings 
on  your  fuel  bills  but  removes 
the  time  consuming  task  of 
ringing  suppliers  for  the  best 
price. With local coordinators on 
hand  to  help  those  without 
email,  and  access  to  suppliers 
who  can  deliver  to  remote 
properties, the scheme can cater 
for everyone’s circumstances.

“It’s a brilliant scheme, easy 
to  order  and fantastic  savings! 
A great service for Shropshire.”
   In addition to heating oil we 
also  offer  exclusive  deals  for 
members on LPG & Wood.
Membership  to  the  scheme  is 
£24 per year and enables  us to 
cover  the  admin  costs  for 
running this scheme.

   For  more information please 
contact  Lizzy  Thain  on  01743 
342167.
   Or  join  online  at  http://
www.shropshire-rcc.org.uk/
s e r v i c e s / i n d i v i d u a l s / o i l -
buying-scheme
Next  Order  Deadlines  are 
Tuesday 5th March and Tuesday 
2nd April
Lizzy Thain

THE BINGO CLUB
We  need  new  members  at  the 
club,  so  here’s  a  reminder.  We 
meet  weekly  on  a  Monday 
Night,  at  the  Sports  and Social 
Club on Love Lane. Eyes Down 
at 8.00 pm; over 16's only as we 
play for small stakes.
   More info from the club at CM 
271448                 Suzanne France

THANK YOU NO.1
Too  many  people  to  name 
individually but I would like to 
thank  everyone  for  their 
support,  offers  of  help,  cards 
and  gifts  over  the  past  few 
weeks.  I  have  been  totally 
overwhelmed by love, kindness 
and  generosity.  I  feel  truly 
privileged  to  be  bringing  my 
daughter  up  in  such  an 
a m a z i n g l y  s u p p o r t i v e 
community  full  of  such 
wonderful  people.  Thank  you. 
Vicky  (and  Willow) 
Honeybourne

THANK YOU NO 2.
I  would just like to say a huge 
thank  you  to  my  friends, 
relatives  and  especially  my 
children  for  my  surprise  90th 
birthday  party.  I  was  a  little 
emotional and overwhelmed by 
the presence of so many people, 
some  of  whom  had  travelled 
over 100 miles to be there.

  I  would  also  like  thank 
everyone  for  the  gifts  and 
money  received  amounting  to 
£210  which  I  have  donated  to 
the  RBL  Poppy  Appeal  in 
memory  of  my  late  wife  who 
sold  poppies  for  this  cause  for 
many  many  years.  Thank  you 
again.       Albert Mantle (Bert)

FIRELIGHTERS
Just  right for your woodburner 
and  on  sale  at  the  Farmers’ 
Market.  They  are  ‘Fircone 
Firelighters’,  in  Large  or 
Medium sizes and made just up 
the  road  in  Stourport  by  Mary 
Eden.  I’ve  tried them and they 
work  well,  burning  with  a 
pleasant fragrance. 

 Email  Mary  on 
maryeden@sky.com,  look  in  at 
www.firconefirelighters.co.uk or 
talk  to  the  lady  on  079671  569 
792. You can even write to her at
‘Havenleigh’,  Summer  way,
Wilden, Stourport DY13 9JL.
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   The March Social Calendar                                                                                        Part One

Hurry and you’ll catch the Pruning Apple Trees demo at Unclyss Farm, Bewdley. PAGE 

of the Friends of St Mary’s Church, in

Cleobury Country Farmers Market in and around St Mary’s Church

A DOUBLE MARKET DAY 
It’s easy to overlook the fact that the town has two markets  

running on the same day, right next to one another. The Cleobury 
Country Farmers’ Market is well established and the display of flags 
along the churchyard’s roadside boundary is a good landmark that 

reminds people there’s something happening right there in the heart 
of the town. And next door, in the Market Hall, is the Craft Fair, where you 

can find a range of goods, foods and services. There you’ll find Marion 
Wilson of the Clows Top and District Gardening Club spreading her 

display from inside the Hall out onto the pathway to attract the attention 
of the public to this alternative event. There is rivalry between the two 

operations, but they are both worth a visit while you’re there.
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The March Social Calendar                                                                                   Part Two

Trad Jazz at Rock Village Hall, featuring “New Orleans Bump”

The Nearly Dead Poet’s Society meet at the Library, Love Lane

AND LOOKING FORWARD TO APRIL……

PLAYING TO HELP PEOPLE 
The talented cello playing Ludford Duo will 
team with local pianist Andrew Crabtree to 

present a concert in the Parish Hall on Sunday 
April 7th. The programme will include works 

by Vivaldi, Handel, Saint Saens and Arthur 
Benjamin, all starting at 3.00pm. Tickets are 

£7.00, £6.00 for concessions and Under 18s free; 
available from the Cleobury Country office in 

Love Lane. Tea and biscuits will be served 
during the interval. 

Proceeds from the concert will be donated to 
the Lingen Davies Cancer Fund, that provides 
special care to cancer sufferers in Shropshire, 

Telford and Mid Wales.
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Worcester Road,  
Kidderminster DY10 1JB 

01562 549725
169–171 Newtown Road,  
Malvern WR14 1PJ

01684 212361 
Worcester Road,  
Kidderminster DY10 1JB

01562 549836

Spring Lane South, 
Malvern WR14 1AT

01684 212428
Spring Lane South,  
Malvern WR14 1AT

01684 212339
Spring Lane South,  
Malvern WR14 1AT

01684 210530
Worcester Road,  
Kidderminster DY10 1JB

01562 549716

• NEW FORD CAR AND VAN SALES
• APPROVED USED CAR AND VAN SALES
• ALL MAKES SERVICING AND MOTS

• PARTS AND ACCESSORIES
• CONTRACT HIRE FOR BUSINESS
• CAR AND COMMERCIAL RENTALS

• SELF STORAGE FACILITIES
• MOTABILITY AGENTS

First choice for all your motoring needs

brookhire.co.uk
hillsford.co.uk

hillscontracts.co.uk
hillsselfstore.co.uk

watch | like | tweet   

CLEOBURY SEAFOOD & FREEZER CENTRE
6 Newhouse Farm - Tenbury Road - Cleobury Mortimer

01299 271345
Ready Meals
We stock a wide range of ready meals, from the ordinary to the extra ordinary !
Plus a range of Vegetarian, Gluten Free and Vegan meals.

Mr Dave’s
Meat, Chicken, Prawn and Vegetarian Balti, Madras Curry
Mr Dave’s extra large naan, plain and garlic & coriander.

Fish
Cod, Haddock, Plaice fillets, Sea bass, Lemon sole, Cod Loins, Smoked Haddock.
Battered & breaded fish fillets. Young’s Jumbo Cod Fish Fingers.(Very Popular)
Seafood
Raw king Prawns, Squid, , whitebait, cooked tiger prawns, scallops, seafood cocktail.
Hot & Spicy Prawns, Breaded Cod & Plaice Goujons

New Fish Cakes Thai Style Cod & Prawn, Smoked Haddock, Mozzarella & Spring Onion,
Sea Bass, Cod, Lime & Ginger.
Fruit and Vegetables
Potato Products
Bannister Jacket Potatoes, Oven chips, Sweet Potato Fries Twister Fries, Hash Browns, Spicy Wedges

Chicken Products
Southern Fried Breaded Chicken Steaks, Breaded Chicken Goujons, Chicken Nuggets, Chicken
Bites.
Gateaux for all occasions
BENNETTS ICE CREAM

Opening Times   9am to 4.30pm Mon to Friday. Saturday 9am to 12
Visit our web site   www.cleoburyfreezercentre.co.uk
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CAR BUYING - A 
FEMALE PERSPECTIVE
To be truthful, I have never been 
that  interested  in  cars.  As  a 
young  driver  if  the  car  started 
when  I  turned  the  key  in  the 
ignition and the heater  worked 
well,  that was sufficient for me 
to be a happy bunny. Of course 
reliability  was  essential.  I  did 
need to get from A to B and back 
again.  Beyond  this  my  interest 
dwindled.  Different  makes, 
engine power,  failed to  capture 
my imagination. 

Mary looks very happy with her 
reasonable size Vauxhall.

   Things have probably changed 
now  but  years  ago,  my  first 
foray  into  the  new  car  market 
proved disappointing.  In fact,  I 
found it  virtually impossible to 
attract  the  attention  of  a  sales 
person.  Keen  to  make  a 
purchase,  I  decided  to  look 
round  and  see  what  the  small 
car  market  had  to  offer.  
Previously,  my  husband  had 
done  all  our  car  buying  and  I 
had been quite happy for him to 
do so. It was with some surprise 
that I discovered that as a female 
prospective  buyer  I  was  well-
nigh invisible.  Salesmen looked 

up  as  I  entered  but  then 
returned to their  paper work.  I 
walked  around  the  cars,  I 
opened  car  doors,  I  peered 
inside  cars  but  was  completely 
ignored. In one showroom, four 
salesmen  with  no  other 
customers  besides  me  laughed 
and  joked  but  showed  not  the 
slightest  interest  in  me,  despite 
my looking toward them several 
times. As I was leaving another 
dealer, the salesman looked up, 
smiled  and  asked.   “You  okay 
love?” I smiled back and exited.  
   Things  did  not  improve 
greatly  when  I  asked  my 
husband  to  accompany  me  in 
the  hope  of  getting  a  better 
response. Once my husband had 
explained  what  I  was  looking 
for, we were shown a couple of 
models  and  their  various 
features  were  highlighted.  
Sadly,  when I  asked a question 
the answer was directed to my 
husband. The salesman went on 
to  address  all  further 
information  to  him despite  my 
husband’s  valiant  attempts  to 
get  him  to  engage  with  me.  
When  I  attempted  to  ask  my 
second  question  I  was  handed 
two  brochures  so  that  I  could 
have a look at available colours.  
I  was  then guided to  a  seating 
area  with  a  coffee  machine.  I 
told  my  husband  that  I  would 
be  waiting  for  him  outside  in 
our car. The salesman informed 
my  husband  that  they  could 
now go  into  his  office  and  get 
down  to  talking  some  figures.  
My husband was left to explain 
that  this  was  not  possible 
because  the  treasurer  had  just 
walked out.
   Many  years  later  having 
completely worn out the family 
sized  car  I  was  then  driving,  I 
asked my husband to  look out 

for a small car.  The smaller the 
better,  me  being  the  sole 
occupant.  My  husband  duly 
took me to view a car. I was told 
I would really like it. The small 
car  turned  out  to  be  a  large 
Volvo  Estate.  What  is  it  with 
blokes and cars?   
   Fast  forward to 2011 and on 
collecting  our  new  vehicle, 
Mitsubishi presented me with a 
beautiful  bouquet of  flowers.  A 
lovely gesture so long as I didn’t 
contemplate their true cost. 
   In 2017, at Vauxhall, there are 
no flowers. This car comes with 
a  myriad  of  computerised 
tracking  systems.   Wow! 
Wizardry!   Who  knew  cars 
would get to be so clever?
   A  function  called  On  Star 
enables  one  to  contact  an 
operator  simply  by  pressing  a 
button  above  the  dashboard.  
They  can  contact  emergency 
services  should  the  need  arise 
and the tracking system means 
they  can  pinpoint  your  exact 
location.  I  like this.  The time I 
genuinely  needed  to  use  a 
mobile  phone  it  very  helpfully 
messaged:  NO  SERVICE.  I 
tentatively  press  the  On  Star 
button.  A most  attractive  male 
voice fills the car.  He introduces 
himself and asks how he might 
be of assistance. Stuff of dreams! 
   The downside - no CD player.  
This  time  the  salesman  has 
patiently  explained  music 
streaming. The car does have a 
USB port.  On a rainy afternoon 
I  transfer  parts  of  our  CD 
collection  to  two  USB  sticks.  
Green for him and pink for me.  
Happy motoring.        
Mary Lamb

SILLY BIT 
America is so advanced that 
even the chairs are electric. 
Doug Hamwell
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REGISTERED LICENCED FOOD PREMISES FOR HIRE OR TO RENT 

Situated in Hopton Wafers. 
Long or Short-Term Hire considered. 

Ideal for Caterers and Cookery Demonstrations etc. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Well equipped Kitchen, Preparation Space, Washing and Storage Areas.  
Licensed Function Room if Required. 

 
For Enquiries call 07711 731 896 and speak to Chris 

 or email info@hoptoncourt.co.uk  
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THE PIONEER CENTRE

In  order  to  run  a  Centre  like 
Pioneer,  we  have  six 
departments  to  make  sure  we 
are  a  well-oiled  machine.  We 
have a huge Activity team here. 
We  have  chief  James  (USA), 
three  seniors;  Hannah  (UK), 
Filipe  (Brazil)  and  Andy  (UK), 
nine instructors and twenty two 
trainee instructors from the UK, 
Germany,  Hungary,  Ecuador, 
Scotland and Switzerland. 
   It  makes  for  a  very  multi-
cultural  and  inclusive 
atmosphere.  They  are  a  lovely 
and rowdy bunch and just what 
all the school kids need to have 
an excellent time when they stay 
here.  Most  of  the  trainees  are 
here  for  a  gap  year.  They  get 
their accommodation, meals and 
training  for  free  and  pocket 
money  in  return  for  hard  but 
rewarding work. 
   Above is a picture from their 
trip to the Lake District, gaining 
some additional  skills  to  utilise 

during their sessions here. They 
go  away  on  an  adventure  a 
couple  of  times a  year  to  learn 
and  enjoy  the  beautiful  British 
country  side.  At  the  start  of 
February,  some  of  our  activity 
team  went  to  meet  royalty  in 
Worcester!  Hannah,  Diego  and 
Sebastian  were  privileged  to 
meet  Princess  Anne,  who  we 
know is very involved in many 
voluntary organisations. We are 
not  sure  how  Brexit  will  affect 
our  team  in  the  future  but  we 
hope and pray that  we will  be 
able to maintain the diversity in 
our  teams  and  learn  from  the 
different cultures they introduce, 
and  enjoy  the  delicacies  they 
bring.
Naomi Thompson

FUNDRAISING BLITZ 
AT BAYTON

On  February  4th  Bayton  CE 
Primary  School’s  staff, 
governors  and  parents  took  to 
their  exercise  bikes  in  a  bid  to 
raise  funds  for  the  school 
through  their  crowdfunding 
page  www.justgiving.com/
crowdfunding/baytonprimary  .
   The day started at 8.00am and 
continued with non stop cycling 
until  3.30pm  with  each  person 
spending 30 mins at a time in a 
cycling  relay.  The  combined 
miles  cycled  was  627.94, 

reaching a  selection  of  possible 
places  in  the  world  including; 
Toulouse,  Berlin,  Bilbao, 
Copenhagen, Switzerland.

So far, the total raised stands 
at £1050, which will go towards 
teaching and learning resources 
as  well  as  maintenance  for  the 
school building. This is the first 
of  many  future  fundraising 
events  for  the  school’s  Just 
Giving page,  with the next one 
being  planned  by  the  pupils 
who  have  caught  the 
fundraising fever.
Jolanda Simmonds

YOUTH PARTNERSHIP 
NEWS

Vicky  Turner,  who  has  been  
dynamic secretary and driver of 
the  Partnership,  has  moved  on 
to  bigger  job within Shropshire 
Council.  Helen  Smith,  well 
known and respected in guiding 
circles,  has  agreed to  take  over 
the  post  She’s  on 
helen.smith189@gmail.com

SILLY BIT 
   A chap knocked on my door 
today, asking for a small 
d o n a t i o n f o r t h e l o c a l 
swimming pool. So I gave him 
a glass of  water. 
Anon. 
  The best cure for sea 
sickness is to sit under a tree. 
Spike Milligan 
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S. L. CARTER
PROFESSIONAL PAINTER AND 

DECORATOR

PLASTERING, TILING, COVING AND 
GLAZING

CLEOBURY MORTIMER

TEL: 01299 272868

MOBILE: 07815 483 029

KNOWLE SPORTS SALES
Tenbury Road, Clee Hill.

8.00 to11.00am
The First Saturday of 

Every Month

STILL WANTED: Good clean donations.
Collections: 01584 891249
Enquiries: 01584 890644

Seasoned Oak Logs For 
Sale

Free Local Delivery
Also Mixed and Softwood 

Available
Tel: 07976 895 267

01584 890 795
K Phillips & Son Groundwork

Piano tutor

School-aged or adult 
students, beginner or 
advanced. Based in Kinlet, 
but I can come to you. 
Some day and after-school 
spaces available.

Francis Engleheart

More Clarion Smalls

Washing Machine 
Repairs and Sales 

JULIAN BREAKWELL 
Telephone 07791 633 746 

Repairs to all makes, including 
Bosch, Hoover, Zanussi and 

Hotpoint 
NO CALL OUT CHARGE 
FIXED LABOUR COST
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March in the Wyre Forest                                                            Linda Iles

This  month  we  anticipate  the  birth  of  the  first 
lambs on Uncllys Farm since we moved here. Our 
grazier has a flock of 16 Kerry, Welsh Mountain 
and Herdwick  ewes  who have  been consorting 
with a Kerry ram, so we hope for a good crop of 
lambs with a mixture of markings but all equally 
bouncy! On a serious note, we’ll have to try and 
protect  them  from  dog  worrying.  The  forest  is 
very popular with dog walkers and most assume 
that they can let their pets off the lead here. They 
also  assume  that  their  pet  would  never  chase 
sheep, but sad experience shows that you can’t be 
sure of this.

   There’s  a connection here with our efforts  to 
conserve woodland birds, which are increasingly 
disturbed  by  dogs.  Fortunately  a  number  of 
woodland  plots  are  now  surrounded  by  deer 
fencing so that trees can regenerate naturally, safe 

from  hungry  Fallow  and  Muntjac.  Volunteers 
have recently planted little  Rowan, Hazel,  Wild 
Cherry, Wild Service and Hawthorn trees in these 
plots to create a diverse habitat which can better 
support a wide range of insects, birds and other 
wildlife.  Research  shows  that  many  woodland 
birds  including  Dunnock,  Nightingale,  Garden 
Warbler  and  Long-Tailed  Tit  are  adversely 
affected by deer browsing. We intend to do more 
survey  work  so  that  we  can  see  if  our  efforts 
produce the beneficial results intended.
   This  month  also  sees  the  opening  of  a  new 
exhibition  at  Bewdley  Museum.  ‘Beautiful, 
Peaceful and Fruitful: Ruskin in Wyre’ marks the 
200th  birthday  of  the  eminent  Victorian  whose 
legacy could be said to include public libraries, 
museums  and  art  galleries,  the  sympathetic 
preservation  of  old  buildings  and  beautiful 
landscapes,  the  recognition  of  Turner,  the 
improvement  of  factory  working  conditions…
etc.! His acquaintance with our forest inspired a 
movement  (the  Guild  of  St.  George)  to  set  up 
communities where ordinary people could work 
the land, develop craftsmanship and pursue their 
own  education,  in  short  ‘make  some  piece  of 
England beautiful, peaceful and fruitful’. Ruskin 
Land  is  certainly  beautiful  and  peaceful.  Its 
fruitfulness may be measured in many ways: the 
produce  from  its  orchards  and  fields,  the 
diversity of its nature, its role in spreading a love 
of nature, art and craftsmanship, and the health 
and wellbeing of  those  who live,  visit  or  work 
there.
Linda Iles

IN AND AROUND ST MARY’S CHURCH 
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CLEOBURY MORTIMER PARISH HALL 
CHURCH STREET. 

‘FLICKS IN THE STICKS’ 
7.30, Saturday March 16th, featuring 

‘A Bunch of Amateurs’ 
starring Burt Reynolds, Derek Jacobi, 

Samanta Bonmd and Imelda Staunton. 
A fading LA action star is offered a gig as King Lear playing 
in Stratford, England. But it’s not the one on Avon, it’s in wet 

and muddy Suffolk. An undemanding comedy, chosen for 
the 2008 Royal Film Performance.
———————————————-
Tickets: £4.00/£3.00/£8.00 Family
TO BOOK THE HALL, CALL 

JAN ON 01299 271070
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HIS & HERS
Dog Grooming Parlour

All breeds and 
Cross breeds professionally 
Trimmed and Groomed

 J. A. Guest
Tel: 07790 796 027

Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

“Forest schools”

AIMING TO BE 
LUNATICS

Guy Turpin is leading a bunch 
of local cyclists on an epic hill 
climbing  fund  raiser  in 
Southern  France  late  in  May. 
They will be tackling the three  
routes  up  the  mighty  Mont 
Ventoux and if they do all three 
in 24 hours they’ll be admitted 
to  the  Club  of  the  Lunatics  of 
Ventoux.
   This  is  one  of  the  toughest 
climbs  on  the  Tour  de  France 
route,  up  the  6175  feet  high 
mountain three times, a total of 
88 miles long and 14,600 feet of 
climbs.  Guy  will  be  joined  by 
Dominic  Allen,  Adam  Tillsley 
and Rich Robertshaw, with Paul 
Southwell in charge of support.
   They’ll  be  raising  funds  for 
ASTRiiD,  an  online  service 
matching highly skilled people 
with long term illness to flexible 
employment.  You  can  donate 
via  Just  Giving/GuyTurpin’s 
Montventouxclimb.
   And  just  as  a  warm-up  to 
keep the team in trim, they’ll be 
riding  the   Twisted  Spire  Velo 
sportive  on  May  19th.This  is 
open to all cyclists and it’s not a 
race.  It’s  an  event  registered 
with British Cycling and will be 
a 75 kilometre (45 miles if you 
prefer) ride through Shropshire, 
starting from the Leisure Centre 
in Love Lane.

   Richard  Robertshaw  is  the 
organiser,  available  on  07779 
4 2 7  8 1 4  o r  v i a 
guy@sunlab.co.uk. This event is 
also raising funds for ASTRiiD, 
so you can enjoy a scenic ride in 
good company and help a good 
cause all on one day. 

PLASTIC: NOT SO 
FANTASTIC

An  innocent  cup  of  tea  could 
contain plastic and contribute to 
the  problem  of  pollution. 
Because most of us use tea bags 
but several brands use a sealing 
plastic,  to  keep  the  bags  from 
falling apart.

  Companies  are  working 
towards  eliminating  plastic 
from  their  bags  but  while  we 
wait,  a switch to loose leaf tea 
isn't so difficult. Just dig out the 
teapot and tea strainer and buy 
a  pack  of  loose  leaf  tea. 
Afterwards  you  can  put  your 
used tea in the compost without 
fear  of  it  leaching  plastic  into 
the  environment  -  and  the 
flavour is noticeably better too.
   Thanks for  the  tips  you are 
starting to send in- more details 
to follow!.Please contact us with 
other  ideas  of  how  to  reduce 
plastic  usage  in  2019  and 
beyond; we would love to hear 
from  you.  Plastic:  Not  So 
Fantastic will promote tips you 
s e n d  u s . E m a i l 
Neil.tysall@cleobury.org.uk

WHO PAINTED THE 
LETTERBOX?

The Victorian letter box set into 
the wall  in front of  the Manor 
House  bungalow  has  been 
painted. 
Not much of a news item, but 
Zillah  Pain  told  me  that  it 
belongs to her,  but  Royal  Mail 
said  it  must  not  be  painted in 
such a way that it looks as if 
it's in use.
   She thinks it must have been 
done by the Town Council.
Mark Baldwin
Can anyone confirm, please? Ed

LENT LUNCHES
These  popular  community 
fundraising  lunches  will  be 
offered again on Thursdays this 
year  through  Lent  starting  on 
March 7th then 14th, 21st, 28th 
and April 4th and 11th.
   Everyone is  welcome to the 
Market Hall between 12.00 and 
2.00pm  for  soup,  bread  and 
apple pie; proceeds to Christian 
Aid.  The  charity  is  committed 
to  ending  poverty  worldwide 
working  in  37  countries,  with 
people  of  all  faiths  and  none, 
standing  up  for  dignity, 
equality and justice. 
Judy Sant

SILLY BIT 
Having more money doesn’t 
make you happier. I have 50 
million dollars but was just as 
happy when I only had 48 
million.  
Arnold Schwarzenegger 



Cleobury Clarion - Page  - March 201942

DOMESTIC GODDESS HOME 
SERVICES

I will tackle any job with care and pride!
I specialise in general household chores and 

de-cluttering of homes. 
I am very reliable.

CRB checked - References available
Contact Julia anytime on
07867646574/01299 832297

E.PURSLOW & SON LTD 
Stone, Gravel, Cement Supplies 

Approved Coal Merchant 
Calor Gas Stockists 

Tarmacadam Specialists 
Car Parks and Driveways 

Constructed. 
TEL: 01299 270314

 

    
BLAST AWAY

Mobile Shot Soda Sandblasting
Prices from:

Car Wheel sand/blast only £10.00
Motorcycle Frame sand/blast £50 - £80

Classic Car Parts: Calipers £10.00 Rockers 
Covers, Springs, Shocks, Wishbones.

Patio Chair Sand Blast £15.00, Patio Table 
Sand Blast £30.00, Radiators Sand Blast £30.00, 

Oak Beams, Doors, RSJs.
Tel: 07951 329664, 01299 271280
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LACON CHILDE SCHOOL

     Lacon Childe School, Love Lane, Cleobury Mor mer, DY14 8PE        Tel. 01299 270312           email  admin@lacon childe.org.uk

the future begins here
Headteacher: Darren Reynolds

Professionally Trained Chimney Sweep
Fully Insured
Cer ficates Issued
Cowl Fi ng
Stove Servicing

  07519 873976   Sweepy.todd@gmail.com

Training Courses Upcoming:
Emergency First Aid at Work—22nd Jan 2019—£ 73.00 + vat

CIEH Foundation in Food Safety   25th Feb 2019—£ 70.00 + vat
Fire Marshall—12th Feb 2019 £65.00 + VAT

For more information on networking & courses please call the centre

Wellbeing in the Workplace Open Day
13th February 2019

Watch this space for more information

www.cleoburycountrycentre.com

Cleobury Country Centre, Love Lane, Cleobury Mor mer, DY14 8PE

COUNTRY SKILLS
CPCS/NPTC Approved—fully insured

Outside Renovation
Tree Surgery, Hard Landscaping
Slabbing and Fencing
Decking, Roofing
Contract Mowing

         Call for a free quotation

R. Price & Sons
Mobile: 07967 140720      Email: roger@countryskills.co.uk
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Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

THE HUB GOES ON 
GROWING

If  you  want  proof  that  young 
people  can  work  together  to 
make a place better, here it is. It’s 
known as The Hub today and for 
years was the Methodist Hall in 
Church Street.  In 2012 the Saint 
Mary’s Youth Project arranged to 
take on the lease and convert the 
building to  a  youth  centre.  The 
project attracted lots of support, 
from  both  youngsters  and  bto 
their  families  and  volunteers 
who could see what a great idea 
it was.

  B  &  Q  provided  paint, 
Shropshire  Housing  Group 
chipped in with both staff and a 
£5,000 grant and work began. A 
nice touch was Tom Cowell from 
Lacon  Childe  School 
volunteering,  as  his  grandad 
built the original hall.
   In  November  2013  The  Hub 
was  opened  and  today  it’s  a 
smart  place  to  meet  up  and  to 
gather  before  outings  to  places 
like climbing walls in Worcester 
and  Kidderminster,  with  the 
latest  venture  a  visit  to 
Blackstone  Park  and  on  into 
Bewdley to take in the Museum 
and  other  attractions.  Young 
people  being  shown  what  is 
good in this area.
   When  the  Methodist  Chapel 
ceased  regular  services  last 
September it was a natural place 
for  the  Hub  to  expand  its 
operation and plans were drawn 
up  to  establish  a  cafe,  a  dance 
studio and a soft play area, in a 
new  Community  Hub  All  in  a 
form so that the building can be 
easily converted back to be used 
for  any  church  ceremony if  the 
Methodist  congregation  need it. 
This  flexibility  means  that  the 
building  is  still  active  and  not 

closed  up,  with  the  inevitable 
deterioration that would mean.
   The plans  were  submitted to 
the Aviva Fund with the hope of 
getting a £25,000 grant, but that 
did not come their way. Instead, 
a consolation £500 will help and 
they  are  back  writing  to  any 
source of funds to seek support.

  What  has  emerged  is  a 
groundswell  of  voluntary  help 
from  friends,  parents  and  local 
trades, asking how they can help. 
That’s  already  happening,  with 
Shropshire  Housing  Group 
funding a wood burning stove. 
The young people are designing 
and  driving  this  Community 
Hub  project  and  have  so 
impressed  with  their  ideas  that 
the  Neighbourhood  Plan  Team  
have  included  provision  of  a 
purpose  designed  Community 
Hub  within  future  housing 
development.  What  the  Hub  is 
working  so  well  at  is  bringing 
people together.
   “What we’re building is a 
healthy, thriving community,” 
explained project trustee Roger 
Brown. At a time when mental 
health is a growing concern, that 
is a clear thinking, long term 
aim. So much progress shows 
that it can be done and there are 
already developments in the 
pipeline that we will keep you 
informed. If you would like to 
get involved, just contact Mark 
Greaves on 07828 116810        JR

THE FAR FOREST 
SHOW

It’s the big one in this area, with 
the  Far  Forest  showground  full 
from hedge to hedge and the car 
parking much the same. 
   We’ll give you more details in 
next month’s issue, but it’s worth 
putting  the  dates  in  your  diary 
now - August 10th and 11th.

   If you’re in business and want 
to book a stall, get in soon or you 
m i g h t  m i s s  o u t . 
www.farforestcountrysideshow.b
tck.co.uk is the address.

CLEOBURY W.I.
A  thoroughly  enjoyable  and 
informative  evening,  taking  a 
journey through the evolution of 
postcard communication by our 
local historian Dr  Mark Baldwin 
with  an  additional  display  of 
postcards  from  Glen.  After  the 
reform  of  the  post  office,   a 
Uniform  Penny  Post  was 
introduced from 10 January 1840 
and by May 1840 post could be 
pre paid using the famous Penny 
Black stamp. 
   Picture postcards did not arrive 
until  1894.  A postcard costing a 
halfpenny  arrived  the  next  day 
and gives  an  insight  into  social 
history and the lives of ordinary 
people.  By  1902  postcards 
developed into having a division 
for  the  address  and  messages.   
Codes  and  encryptions   were 
used  to  keep  prying  eyes  from 
secret messages. In their heydays 
600,000,000  postcards  were  sent 
annually and the period between 
1902  and  1914  was  the  Golden 
Age.  Today,  postcards  with 
famous names can reach £40,000 
at auction.”
   We finished our our February 
activities  with  a  delicious 
“Winter  warmer  soup  lunch” 
and  thank  our  customers  for 
supporting  our  Charity 
fundraising  and  their  culinary 
good taste. 

  We  look  forward  to  our 
meeting on March 12 where Sian 
Hawes will introduce “Practising 
Pilates” and hope you may pop 
into the Market Hall to share the 
evening  with  us.  You  will  be 
made very welcome. 



Cleobury Clarion - Page  - March 201946

Michael Coombes
Roofing & Building Maintenance.

Complete Re roofing, Roof repairs, Poin ng & Chimney repairs.
Slabbing & Brick work

Wall & Floor Tiling
Pain ng & Decora ng

Over 20 Years experience in the Cleobury area.

Call Michael on 07854 047413
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Freeview aerials fitted and distributed around the house. 
 

Freesat box, dish, and cable supplied and fitted. One off 
payment, No contract or subscription required. 

 

Extra points, Repairs, New fits, Set ups, Multi room. 
 
 

 

All work is carried out by a Local, fully qualified and 
insured installer. 

 
 

 

01299 270007 or 07970 675728 

Steve Todd 

Even  in  the  unlikely  event  of  finding  a 
salesperson  who actually  wants  to  sell  you  a 
car, what to buy?. Chunky pretend off roaders 
seem  to  be  flavour  of  the  month  but  I  don't 
know whether this is down to easier access or 
just  the  higher  ground  clearance  and  softer 
suspension needed before venturing out on the 
potholed  wasteland  laughingly  referred  to  as 
the  Shropshire  road network.  It's  not  that  it's 
bad, but it feels like some of these roads haven't 
been touched since the Romans left... Have you 
driven up the Bridgnorth road lately?  –  it's  a 
good place  to  play 'spot  the  tarmac'.  Perhaps 
the potholes could be renamed 'Plunge Pools' 
which  is  a  bit  more  upmarket.  Apparently, 
Shropshire  Council  was  given  just  over  £6 
Million  extra  by  the  Government  for  road 
repairs and then took £5 Million out for Adult 
Social  Care.  Personally,  I  wouldn't  want  to 
sacrifice  good  handling  qualities  for  more 
comfort so I'll stick to a conventional hatchback 
or estate. 
   There  are  any number  of  makes  to  choose 
from and it is said that there are no longer any 
truly bad cars, it's just that some are better than 
others.  A number  can  be  discounted  straight 
away on the grounds of cost so we are looking 
at the lower end of the price range. There has 
been a shift in the target population for makers 
recently which makes things difficult for people 
watchers  as  all  the old rules  regarding driver 
image have to be revised. Some such as Skoda 
have gone a bit more up market and have lost 
their  bargain  basement  image  (and  price) 
although  many  still  consider  them  to  be  the 
thinking  persons  Audi.  Their  place  seems  to 
have been taken by newcomers such as Dacia 
whilst others such as Kia and Hyundai seem to 

be targeting a younger audience with sportier 
models.  Japanese models have a reputation for 
being  worthy  but  dull  (although  there  are 
exceptions such as the Mazda MX5). 
   Italian cars are largely bought with the heart 
rather  than  the  head  with  Alfa  Romeo 
constantly on the cusp of producing great cars 
and then not quite getting there.  Fiat seem to 
have lost their way recently, being kept afloat 
by the success of  the 500 as  no one seems to 
want  any  of  their  other  models.  Ferrari  are 
doing well if you have over £100,000 to spare 
but have you ever tried getting a bale of  hay 
into one?.

Makes  such  as  Audi,  seem  to  be  moving 
upmarket which is a shame because they look 
nice  but  are  expensive  and  mostly  driven  by 
psychopaths...  It's  true!  Whenever  you  notice 
another vehicle following at a distance of about 
six  inches  or  attempting  a  near  suicidal 
overtake,  it  will  almost  certainly  be  an  Audi. 
Their  drivers  are  fast  taking  on  the  mantle 
previously  worn  by  BMW  drivers  for  their 
'attitude' but in addition are bitter because they 
can't afford the Beemer. Back in the day, motor 
cyclists were always wary of Volvo drivers who 
were  notorious  for  their  poor  eyesight, 
although I am assured that there is no truth in 
the rumour that prescription windscreens were 
an option. These days, they seem to be driven 
by a younger crowd although I always found  
SAAB drivers more interesting. Sadly the latter 
are  no  longer  built.  Mercedes  drivers  don't 
seem  to  have  changed  much,  mostly  being 
asleep in the middle lane of  motorways  and 
Honda Jazz drivers have to be over 80.  More 
next time (possibly).
Steve Todd
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Love to Learn – Learn to Love 

 Outdoor play areas     •  Small family atmosphere 

 Kind – Inspire – Nurturing – Learning – Eco-friendly -Teamwork 
www.kinlet.shropshire.sch.uk  admin@kinlet.shropshire.sch.uk 

Telephone: 01299 841210 
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www.kimstanley.co.uk
0 1 299 27 1 800

07905 766729Physio:Emme  Prac oner

Ultra Sound
Acupuncture

Physiotherapy

Waxing

and more

Nail Care
Skin Care
Electrolysis

Sharp
Jill

Chartered Physiotherapist.
BSc(Hons),MCSP,SRP
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Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

THE FRIENDS OF 
SAINT MARY’S

Thursday  March  7.00.  Our 
AGM at 7.00pm in the Market 
Hall. Non- members welcome.
We  have  a  vacancy  on  our 
committee  and  we  do  need 
helpers with our events. If you 
would  like  more  details  of 
what is involved please contact 
me  or  any  member  of  the 
committee.
   On  March  24th  we  have  a 
concert  by  The  Birmingham 
Philharmonic  Orchestra, 
7.30pm  in  St.  Mary's  Church, 
Cleobury  Mortimer.  The 
evening is entitled Classic and 
Romantic  and the programme 
is;
Mendelsohn’s  Overture:  ‘Ruy 
Blas’, Opus 95
Stravinsky’s  Symphony  in  C. 
Moderato  alla  breve;  Larghetto 
concertante;  Allegretto;  Largo; 
Tempo giusto, alla breve
Brahms’ Symphony No. 2 in D 
major,  Opus  73.  Allegro  non 
troppo;  Adagio  non  troppo, 
Allegretto  grazioso;  Allegro  con 
spirit
Full details are on our website.
   Please note that the Fashion 
Show,  by  Edinburgh  Woollen 
Mill, will now be on April 4th 
at  7.00pm.  and  not  as 
previously advertised.
    Our  evening  of 
entertainment  and  audience 
participation  with  the  Sea 
Shanty  Singers  in  February 
was a sell out and raised £641 
for The Friends. Our thanks to 

all  those  who  came  and 
supported us.
   Don’t miss out. Members are 
given prior notice of our ticket 
sales  and  the  opportunity  to 
book  before  the  tickets  go  on 
general sale.
Alec Osbaldiston
Editor’s Note: In a very courteous 
letter  thanking  members  of  the 
Friends for their support last year, 
secretary Diane Waddington tells 
that  the  programme  of  events 
raised £5,000 towards the upkeep 
and  improvement  of  our  lovely 
parish church. JR.

WELLBEING IN THE 
WORKPLACE

This is a topical subject,  so in 
an  attempt  to  help  those 
struggling  locally  we  held  an 
event to raise the awareness of 
wellbeing in the workplace. It 
was  supported  by  Bromford 
Homes  and  Cleobury 
Mortimer  Town  Council,  and 
we thank them.
   We  invited  various 
alternative  therapists  for 
public,  employers  and 
employees to talk with and to 
show  that  there  is  a  lot  of 
support out there that doesn’t 
necessarily require medication. 
   First was an informative talk 
by  Ollie  Welsby  from 
Brightcore  Consultancy, 
showing  that  mental  health 
pressures are taking a huge toll 
on  society  and  if  it  can  be 
caught early,  problems can be 
massively resolved. There were 
some very scary statistics.

   Sue  Brown  from  Cleobury 
Chiropractic  described  how 
important it is to have a well-
designed work station and the 
effects if the place is lacking in 
any way.  Reinforced by Vicky 
Franklin from Bardley Bowen, 
showing an image of a young 
boy  with  a  deformed  neck 
from constantly looking down 
at his phone.
   Caron  Rogers  of  Capulet 
Care, Lulu West of Yes Vitality, 
Deana Kimber of Walking For 
Health,  Carl  Brooks  of  Teme 
Leisure, Kate Byrne of You Can 
Yoga  and  Rosemary  Jones  of 
You  Can  Co  Crafts.  They  all 
chatted  through  how  their 
skills  can  help  with  mental 
health issues.
   Visitors were able to listen to 
the  talks  and  then  chat  with 
the specialists on a one-to-one 
basis.  We’d  like  to  run  this 
event  again;  if  you’d  like  to 
come  along  please  contact 
clare@cleoburycountry.com  or 
call 01299 272300.    Clare Todd

RAFFLE RESULT
The raffle  run by Bev,  Kathie, 
Brett and Indie the hawk was a 
great success - £683 raised for 
Newbridge  Cat  Rescue  and 
Nineveh Care Farm.  Loads of 
prizes,  thanks  to  Servacrane, 
Hobson’s, Tesco and the BBC.
   They’re planning more of the 
same  and  any  business  that 
would  like  to  donate  a  prize 
c a n  c o n t a c t 
bev@panacheadmin.co.uk
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The Town Council Report

The Town Council  average at  least  one 

request a week for CCTV footage and to 
date  we  understand that  it  has  helped 

solve  three  crimes  recently,  leading  to 
positive convictions. The Police that we 
deal  with  are  very  impressed  with  the 

quality of the footage and the system we 
have  in  place,  also  helping  residents 

with insurance claims when damage to 
cars is reported.
   We are looking at quotes at the March 

meeting,  for  some  projects  we  are 
committed  to  get  done  this  year.  The 

wildflower meadow to add some colour 
to the skate park area and good for the 
local  insects  and  wildlife,  which  came 

from a suggestion from a local resident 
and now we are hoping to get the seeds 

sown  in  April  for  all  walkers  and 
residents  to  enjoy.  Please  look  after  it 
and keep your dogs off the area.

   The dog training area is another with 
quotes to look at, as we are a community 

of  many  dog  walkers,  which  will 
provide a safe and secure area to be able 
to  let  our  dogs  run  free  and  help  in 

training.  Dog  owners  will  be  able  to 
book the area for a fee which allows for 

uninterrupted  training;  full  details  will 
be publicised.
   The other project, the bike trail needs 

community involvement and we will be 
working with parents and their children 

who  are  interested  in  a  safe  area  for 
them to be able to safely ride their bikes. 
So, if your child is a bike rider and you 

are interested in joining our group to get 
your  children  involved,  then  please 

contact  the  Council  office  for  more 

details.
   The other big project is the re vamping 

of the Childe Road play area, for which 
we  have  now  received  quotes  and  are 
going through them to see how we can 

apply for funding. Not an easy task but 
one we are determined to push on with. 

Also,  we haven’t  forgotten the outdoor 
gym equipment as we got turned down 
for  initial  funding  but  are  looking  at 

other ways to apply for grants.
   Dementia  Friendly  Town  is  coming 

along  really  well  with  local  businesses 
and the schools getting involved. The 10 
km road race on 7th July at 10.00am will 

be  supporting  the  charity  this  year 
giving the  following commitment  from 

the race organisers.
   We've  chosen  Dementia  Friends  as 

something we all believe in, and in support 

of Cleobury Mortimer’s ambitions to become 

a Dementia Friendly Town - we are hoping 

our  race  will  help  raise  awareness  of  this 

extremely  worthwhile  cause.  We  are 

planning  to  use  the  theme  of  Dementia 

Awareness  in  our  race  with  the  forget-me-

not flower on the advertising and medals.

   Don’t forget to put 29th June in your diary 
for  the  Cleobury  Festival,  which  we  have 
already  started  working  on  with  some 
volunteers, but can always use more.
If you would like to join any local volunteer 
groups  and  do  not  know  how  or  where, 
please contact us at the Town Council office 
on  01299  271154  or  email 
matthew.sheehan@cleobury.org.uk.
Next Council meeting is on Monday 4th 
March, 7.00pm at the Cleobury Country 
Centre.
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Boiler servicing and landlords’ certificates
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Ovens Filters Hobs
Grills BBQs Ranges
Extractors Microwaves AGAs

AS SEEN
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Paul Harding                         Tree Services
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Collect the Clarion in Cleobury from: Select and Save Grocery, Butler’s Store, Cleobury Cafe, The Severn 
Hospice Shop, Mid Counties Co-op, Carrot Tops, Purslows, The Library and Simply Fresh. Out in Cleobury 
Country at: Heath Farm Meats, Bagginswood;  Clee Hill Stores; The Village Store, Cleobury North; Clows 
Top Stores; The Sun and Slipper, Mamble; Hopton Bank Service Station; Bennetts End Inn, Knowbury; 
Ludlow Library; Mawley Oak Garage; The Colliers Cafe & Shop, Rock; The Fighting Cocks, Stottesdon; 
The Duck Inn, Chorley; The Live and Let Live, Neen Sollars; The Eagle and Serpent, Kinlet; Parker Motors, 
Ditton Priors.
Copies are also available from the Parish Churches in: Cleobury Mortimer, Bayton, Doddington, Hopton 
Wafers, Milson, Neen Savage and Neen Sollars.
Missed your Clarion? Cleobury Mortimer Library keeps the current month’s copy on file and all back 
issues are available to read as pdfs from www.cleoburyclarion.co.uk.

THE DEADLINE FOR THE APRIL ISSUE IS MARCH 22nd
Editor and Advertising Sales: Jim Reynolds, 4 Childe Road, Cleobury Mortimer, Shropshire 

DY14 8PA. Telephone: 01299 270642 Mobile: 07410 977 212
E-Mail: editor@cleoburyclarion.co.uk  or uncle.jim@icloud.com

The Clarion On The Web: www.cleoburyclarion.co.uk
Printed by Glint Print of Much Wenlock. Telephone 07809 228 2578

Community Contacts for Clarion Readers

CEMETERY ADMINISTRATOR Theresa Ray 07703 965 064 theresa.25016@hotmail.co.uk

CLEOBURY COUNTRY CENTRE 01299 272300 In Love Lane, 9 to 5 Mon to Fri.

CITIZENS ADVICE 08444 991100 Advisors on line 10.00 to 4.00

CLEOBURY CARERS Wendy Duley 01299 270562

CLEOBURY COMPASSIONATE COMMUNITIES Katja Ward 01299 270018 10.00 to 12.00 Weds

CLEOBURY MORTIMER LIBRARY  01299 272301 Open 9 to 5  Monday to Friday  and 10 to 12 Saturday

LOCAL POLICE Constable Anne 
O’Leary

ann.oleary@westmercia.pnn.police.uk

CLEOBURY MORTIMER GUIDES Dorothy McBride 07761 976610

CLEOBURY MORTIMER SCOUTS Iain Smith 01299 271809

CRIMESTOPPERS 0800 555 111 Free Police contact. Talk in confidence, to report any 
crime.

DOMESTIC VIOLENCE HELPLINE 0800 783 1359 Women’s Aid, 24 Hour support:

HOME FROM HOSPITAL 01584 878046 Help over the first weeks back home from Age UK

MARKET HALL Ali Sheffield 07752 542 853 markethall@cleobury.org.uk

MEDICAL CENTRE 01299 270209 Out of surgery hours, use the Shrop Doc Service. 

SHROP DOC 0333 222 6655 Service available evenings and weekends

THE PHARMACY 01299 270219 Closes for half day on Saturday. Delivers prescriptions

NEWLIFE CHURCH Pastor E Stirrup 01562 630595 Sunday services at 10.30

NIGHTINGALE NURSING FUND Rosemary Abbiss 01746 718451

TOWN COUNCIL Clerk Matthew 
Sheehan

01299 271154 Cleobury Country Centre   9 to 2 pm, weekdays. 
www.cleobury.org.uk. Council meets in the Centre on the 
first Monday of the month

POST OFFICE 01299 270211 In the Spar Grocery Store, Church Street

SAINT MARY’S YOUTH PROJECT Mark Greaves 07828 116810 mark.stmarys@live.co.uk

SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL 0345 678 9000

SOUTH SHROPSHIRE YOUTH FORUM richard@ssyf.net.

VOLUNTARY CAR SCHEME 01299 666119 for bookings

WASTE DISPOSAL 0345 678 9007 The contractor is Veolia

WATER SUPPLY EMERGENCIES Severn Trent 0800 783 4444
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UPVC Fascias & Guttering
UPVC Windows, Doors & 

Conservatories
General Home Improvements

Free No Obligation quote.  FENSA registered company with years of experience

Re roofing & general building 
work
Replacement Glass
Patio Jet Washing

Call Mike on: 01886 812250 or mobile: 07814 577739
Www.skellernsdoorsandwindows.co.uk
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Your local specialist supplier of 
InsulaƟon, Timber, Plywood and all    

Building Materials 
Opening Hours

Monday to Friday: 7:30am  4:30pm 
Saturday: 8am  12 noon

Sunday: Closed
    

Oreton 01746 718414 
Oreton, Cleobury MorƟmer DY14 0TH

Kidderminster  01562 745881 
Oldington Trading Estate, Stourport Road, Kidderminster DY11 7QP

Stocking and Delivering all your Building and DIY Materials 
                                                    

Proud to be local

www.thompsonandparkes.co.uk
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Integrity and Service since 1831

Coral

New Road                     £495,000 
Oreton

Knowles Court            £600 pcm 
Cleobury Mortimer

 




